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MINUTES 
 
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
July 27, 2020 
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Arthur Herbert, Council 
Member Tiffany Bunt and Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance.  Council 
Member Willie Goldsmith joined by Zoom.   
 
Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.  
 
Mayor Cost introduced Lindsay Puckett with the Greater Birmingham Regional Planning 

Commission. She thanked Ms. Puckett and her team for all the hard work they put into helping 

up to create our new Comprehensive Plan. The Mayor also thanked the Planning Commission 

for its efforts.   

Ms. Puckett then presented an overview of the plan as detailed at the following link:  

https://www.dropbox.com/sh/wurx409g8fhx9ju/AAAKNkYK_eI0XJYIlMapyr0ya?dl=0 

As she discussed, the plan includes the following sections: 

1. PDFs of the Comprehensive Plan document  

• Executive Summary 

• Comp Plan 

• Appendix A – Public Involvement summary 

• Appendix B – Existing Conditions 

• Appendix C – Housing Market Analysis 
2. Chapter Overview boards  
3. Plan Overview presentation– Presentation given at July 16, 2020 Planning and Zoning 

Commission public hearing 
4. Future Land Use maps – 8.5x11 and 24x36 sizes 
5. Stakeholder database – emails used for Mailchimp eblasts – might be useful in the 

future  
 

 
The Mayor noted that the plan is very reflective of the public input we received. 

  

 
 

https://www.dropbox.com/sh/wurx409g8fhx9ju/AAAKNkYK_eI0XJYIlMapyr0ya?dl=0
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Montevallo City Council Meeting  
July 27, 2020 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Arthur Herbert, Council 
Member Tiffany Bunt and Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance.  Council 
Member Willie Goldsmith joined by Zoom.   
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 

Mayor Cost opened the regular meeting at 6:03 p.m. 

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 7/13/20     
 
Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the Minutes as corrected. Council Member 

Nix seconded. Council Member Bunt ABSTAINED. ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION 

APPROVED.  

Recognitions / Awards:  
 
Sustainability Coordinator Olivia Barone introduced a team from ADEM which was at the 
meeting to present her with a grant award. The ADEM representative informed the Council he 
was proud to announce that the state met its goal this past year of recycling 25% of the waste 
stream. He then presented the city with a grant award of $38,313 for improvements to our 
Recycling Center.   
 
Mayor Cost thanked Ms. Barone for her initiative and skill at helping us to obtain grants.  
 
Mayor Cost then presented the following proclamation: 
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Council Member Nix commented that market that afternoon had a really good crowd.   
 
The Mayor noted they also had a very good selection of produce.   
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Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council: 
 
Donna Strong addressed the Council to announce she was running for the District 49 seat in the 
Alabama House of Representatives. 
 
Mimi Penhale also addressed the Council to announce she was running for the District 49 seat 
in the Alabama House of Representatives. 
 
Mayor Cost explained that we will continue to accept Facebook comments via messenger.  
Maggie Benson will read them at the at the end of the meeting.    
 
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– 

 

Fire Chief Brad Davis reported in July thus far his department responded to over 100 calls – 

mostly EMS.  

Chief Littleton presented the Police Department report: 
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Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 

Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – 

 

Olivia Benson explained the agenda item regarding the request to surplus and sell the grapple 

bucket. She said it isn’t the type we need, and has only been used once.   

She also reported that she has applied for an Alabama Power Foundation Grant to help us go 

green. She said she would let the Council know if we get it. 

Mayor Cost added that there is no match required on this grant. She asked the Council to ratify 

its submission.    

Council Member Herbert made a motion to ratify the submission. Council Member Bunt 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
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Public Works Director Kirk Hamby said he has several people out and that they are trying to 

stay on top of grass cutting.  He noted the old grapple bucket is 10-11 years old and they’d like 

to trade it in on a new one.  He also commented on the status of several curb and sidewalk 

repairs. He mentioned, as well, that the old pool on Overland has to keep water in it because 

the walls would collapse otherwise. However, he said they have treated the water to eliminate 

mosquitoes. He also informed the Council that we are having required repairs made to our 

underground gasoline storage tank at the shop. However, he is not spending anything on the 

diesel tank because we really don’t use it.  It will be temporarily closed, and can be reopened in 

the future if anything changes.    

Council Member Herbert noted the Arbor Board has not met in a while due to concerns 

regarding the ongoing pandemic. 

 

Council Member Nix said he was disappointed that the Senior Center was unable to host BBQ 

and Bingo this year. He said that is always a fun event.    

 

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf Course, 

Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations) –  

 

Park & Rec Director Shane Baugh said they are finished with football registration. They had 

plenty of applicants to fill all the teams.  Baseball, soccer and volleyball sign-up is over the next 

two weeks. He stressed that if the High School cancels their sports, we will too. He also noted 

we expect a busy weekend coming up with all of the travel ball tournaments staring Friday. He 

also noted they widened the trails at Shoal Creek Park.  

Council Member Nix mentioned that travel ball brings in 1,300 to 1,500 visitors to Montevallo 

over the weekend.  

 

Mr. Baugh said the girl’s softball teams draw even more.  

 

Council Member Nix said the Golf Course had a good weekend. They ran out of carts by 8:45 

a.m. 

 

He also said the Comp Plan discussed earlier was approved by the Planning Commission on July 

16th.   

 

Council Member Nix reminded everyone that Jermaine Mitchell has been working on a $25,000 

grant for improvements at Dailey Park.  
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Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, Sister 

City Commission, Artwalk, IMPACT) – 

 

Council Member Bunt informed the Council that schools open August 13th. UM opens August 

24th .  

 

 

Sarah Hogan reports the following: 

 

 

 

City Council Meeting 

July 27, 2020 

 

• Morgan and I have been working with MJCC as they will be hosting Virtual Youth Forums for our 

local candidates.  They have selected 6 dates, beginning tomorrow night, to host candidates for 

each district and mayor. The forums will be held at 6:00 pm and posted live on the City of 

Montevallo Facebook.  MJCC is accepting the submission of questions from the community and 

will do so for the duration of the forums. The selection and prioritization of the questions are 

finalized by the MJCC members.  A google form for question submission is available on the 

Montevallo Junior City Council Facebook page along with the dates of the forums.   I’ll quickly 

review them now: 

o Tuesday, July 28 – District 1 

o Thursday, July 30 – District 2 

o Monday, August 3 – District 3 

o Tuesday, August 4 – District 4 

o Thursday, August 6 – District 5 

o Tuesday, August 11 – Mayor 

Please plan to tune in and learn about our candidates. 

• Morgan and I have also been attending National conferences virtually.  Last week we 

participated in the second week of our National Coalition Academy and worked on our Strategic 

and Action Plans and Evaluation Communication Plan for our community as well as gained some 
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great tips and suggestions from other coalitions across the country.  This week, we are attending 

the Community Anti-Drug Coalitions of America Mid-year Institute.  This is an opportunity for us 

to network with more coalitions across the country and gain insight into evidence-based 

resources and strategies.   

 

• Impact will have a virtual coalition meeting on Tuesday, August 4 at 2:00 pm.  We would love to 

have anyone who is interested to join us and learn more about our mission in the community.  If 

you are not currently receiving emails from the coalition, please reach out via email at 

impactmontevalo@gmail.com or shogan@cityofmontevallo.com and I’ll be happy to add you to 

our distribution list.  You can also reach out on our Facebook page @ImpactMontevallo. 

 

• Happy to announce that we have secured a sponsor for another Drive-In Movie in honor of 

Back-to-School.  Thank you to Wayne Davis Construction for recognizing the positive impact this 

event has on our community and especially providing our youth with positive activity choices.  

We are working to finalize the details including movie and date, so be sure to follow our social 

media for updates.   

 

 

Savannah Kitchens, Director of the Parnell Memorial Library, presented the following: 

- The library has given out 955 masks so far, including orange and blue masks for each of the 
schools to keep on hand for any students that might need one. We are very grateful to everyone 
that has donated, whether it’s been money, fabric, or t-shirts to make ear loops – it  has all 
helped so much!  

- We currently have 86 participants and 457 hours read for our Summer Reading Program, which 
will be ending soon. We’ll draw and announce the winners on Friday, Aug. 1 for each of our 
three programs (children’s, teens, and adults).  

- We still have some Activity Kits available for kids and teens, so we’ll be passing those out until 
they’re gone, just give us a call! 

- Just a heads up, the library has had issues with our phone line several times this summer. We 
are actively working on that, but we really appreciate the patience of our patrons while we try 
our best to serve everyone. 

 

 

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 

Commission, Main Street) –  

 
Montevallo Main Street Director Courtney Bennett said there have been no recent major 
changes downtown. She reminded everyone to shop locally and shop safely. She also informed 
the Council she represented the city at Main Street Alabama session in Opelika. She said she 
received lots of positive comments about our efforts to improve our downtown at the meeting.      
 
Council Member Peterson reminded everyone about the Finance Committee meeting 
Wednesday at 4:30 p.m. here at City Hall. 

mailto:impactmontevalo@gmail.com
mailto:shogan@cityofmontevallo.com
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The City Clerk said there would be two important issues to discuss at that meeting: 1) the 
possibility of changing all of our Tier 2 employees over to Tier 1 in the RSA; and 2) a capital 
improvement plan proposal from the Mayor.  
 
In that regard, the City Clerk informed the Council we received an offer from American Tower 
to purchase or lease our cell tower property on Waller Street.  
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The Clerk asked for permission to go back to the offeror and see if they would be willing to pay 
us $600,000 for the tower property.  It would not be a binding offer on our part, merely a 
question. The City Clerk said he felt they may go for it.  
 
The Council agreed. 
 
Council Member Peterson made a motion to pay the bills as presented. Council Member Nix 
seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Mayor Cost complimented Courtney Bennett on representing our city at the Main Street 
program.   
 
The Mayor said we’re still getting a lot of recognition from other communities across the state. 
As an example, she said she was asked recently to help Florala start a mural program like ours. 
She and Colin Williams went there to help them get started. Everyone there was also very 
complimentary about all we’ve achieved together in Montevallo.  
 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business: 
 

Declaration of 160 Hicks Street as a Public Nuisance due to Overgrown Weeds – Lot was cut so 

no action was necessary.  
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Council Endorsement of the New Comprehensive Plan as Approved by the Planning Commission 

– 

Council Member Herbert said he thinks this plan is really cool.  

Council Member Bunt said she appreciates all the work the GBRPC did on this. She thinks it is 

very comprehensive. They clearly took into account the comments made by our citizens and 

incorporated them into the plan.  

Council Member Peterson said the copy he looked at on the website still has the International 

Property Maintenance Code in it.  

Ms. Puckett said the final version as they have printed out has all the final edits and that is no 

longer mentioned in the plan. 

 

Council Member Nix then made a motion to endorse the Comp Plan. Council Member Herbert 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.     

RESOLUTION 072720-400 

A Resolution of the City of Montevallo endorsing the "Making Montevallo 

Comprehensive Plan" 

 
WHEREAS, the City of Montevallo contracted with the Regional Planning 

Commission of Greater Birmingham to assist city officials in updating Montevallo's 

Comprehensive Plan, and 

 

WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 11-52-8 of the Code of Alabama (1975), it shall 

be the function and duty of the City of Montevallo Planning and Zoning Commission to 

make and adopt a master plan for the physical development of Montevallo, Alabama; and 

 

WHEREAS, the process involved the Montevallo Planning and Zoning 

Commission holding public meetings to compile, evaluate and review data with 

regard to land use, housing, infrastructure, design, environment and economic 

development of Montevallo, Alabama; and 

 

WHEREAS, the City of Montevallo Planning and Zoning Commission has reviewed 

the "Making Montevallo Comprehensive Plan" and finds it to best promote the health, 

safety, prosperity and general welfare of the citizens of Montevallo, Alabama; and 
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WHEREAS, the City of Montevallo Planning and Zoning Commission, adopted the 

"Making Montevallo Comprehensive Plan" and all official maps pertaining thereto on the 

27th  day of July, 2020. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Montevallo that 

the Council hereby endorses "Making Montevallo Comprehensive Plan" as a tool to be 

used in planning Montevallo's future development. 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED "Making Montevallo Comprehensive Plan" shall be made 

a permanent part and parcel of this Resolution by reference. 

 

THEREUPON Rusty Nix, a councilmember, moved and Arthur Herbert, a 

councilmember, seconded the motion that Resolution 072720-400 be given vote, and said 

resolution passed by a majority vote of all members of the Council present and the Mayor 

declared the same passed. 

 

ADOPTED this 27th day of July, 2020. 

 

____________________________

__ 

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor 

ATTEST 

 

_________________________ 

Herman Lehman, City Clerk     

[CITY SEAL] 

 

 

Declaration of the spare bobcat bucket as surplus and approval of disposition as a trade-in for 

$600 – 

Council Member Nix made a motion to surplus the grapple bucket and approve its disposition 

for $600.  Council Member Peterson seconded. Mr. Hamby explained the bucket came with the 

other bobcat they use for brush, and isn’t suited to the center’s needs. There being no further 

questions or comments, the Mayor called for the vote. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

   



15 
 

Authorization for Mayor to enter into M4A FY 2021 Nutrition Agreement – 

Mayor Cost explained that even though the Senior Center itself hasn’t been open, we still 

distribute meals to the Seniors.  This program helps to cover the cost of those meals.  

Council Member Herbert made a motion to authorize the Mayor to execute this agreement. 

Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
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Old Business 
 

Ammersee Lakes Paving Request – Tom Bagley  

The City Clerk said we still have not heard from the paving company. He suggested we go ahead 

and put this out to bid.  The Council agreed.   

 
Board Appointments: NONE 
 
Other Business: 
 
Mayor read a compliment we received regarding one of our employees: 
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Mr. Baugh said Sydney does an excellent job. She knows what she has to do and does it. We are 
always receiving compliments about her.  
 
Mayor Cost said she appreciates Mr. Baugh’s leadership. She said we are fortunate to have a 
real spirit of cooperation among all our departments.  

  
Citizen Participation: 
 
Bobby Pierson thanked the Council for paving Oak Street. He said he saw a video on TV about  
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Montevallo and thought it was excellent. 
 
Mayor Cost said that video was compliments of Courtney Bennett and Main Street. 
 
Kenneth Dukes addressed the Council. He thanked Mr. Hamby for getting the brush cut back at  
the Motley Ave intersection. He also thanked the Council for endorsing the Comp Plan. He also  
noted that school will be starting back soon. With the new COVID regs, he is concerned about  
traffic around the schools – especially at the Elementary School.   
 
Mayor Cost thanked him for his comments. She said she have Oliva Barone look into the  
possibility of creating a walking school bus program to cut down on vehicular traffic. 
 
Linda McCray complimented the Council on the Comp Plan. She said to please remember the  
Aldrich Museum.   
    
No comments on Facebook.  
 
There being no further business before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to  
adjourn. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 7:09 p.m. 
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 
 

 


